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We are the Champions!
Dear Parents and Carers 

This is the last parents’ newsletter of this year and I would like to start by thanking each parent and carer for the excellent support you have given to the school throughout this session. I know that many of the events and activities that we have been able offer to your children this year have only got off the ground because of your support.
These last few months have been particularly memorable in the life of Penicuik High School, not least because of two major events; the winning of the Scottish Schools’ Under 18 Shield making us Scottish Champions, and also the magnificent performance of our pupils in the school show “We Will Rock You”. Both these events have brought great pride to the school and we congratulate all who were involved in either success. More about these events later in this packed newsletter which I hope you enjoy.
Scottish Shield Final
Penicuik High School made history as they became the first ever school from Midlothian to win the Scottish Senior Shield.  Penicuik defeated Notre Dame HS on penalties after a 1-1 draw at the Excelsior Stadium, Airdrie. 

Penicuik had two goals disallowed for offside in the opening ten minutes and Notre Dame took the lead against the run of play after 25 minutes with a quick counter attack. Within five minutes, however, Penicuik drew level through a fine finish from Joe Viola. After a tense second half the match finished 1-1 and the title had to be settled by penalties. After two superb saves from Byron Gibb it was substitute Mark Cotter who smashed home the winning penalty to ensure a night of glory for Penicuik High School.  


PE teacher Mr Hunter said:  "For such a small school to go all the way and win the shield is absolutely fantastic, the boys have shown they are the best team in Scotland and should be very proud of what they have achieved"

Coaches Craig Hunter, Peter Jeans and Gareth Don would like to thank all of the players for their efforts this season, and the school and local football clubs for their continued support. The team celebrated a double by going on to win the Lothian Schools’ Cup final against Newbattle Community High School in Bonnyrigg before parading both trophies through the streets of Penicuik in an open top bus on Hunter and Lass Day.
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Further sporting success
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Congratulations to Dana Purves for her success competing in Karate in the 12-13 year old and -40kg classifications. Dana has had a very successful season, winning Gold medals at the Penrith and Meadowbank Junior opens and a fantastic individual gold medal in the Scottish International Championship. Dana recently received recognition of her sporting achievements by being awarded the Midlothian Junior Sports Personality of the Year. 

Young Sports Ambassador Rachel Law has represented Penicuik High School through her involvement with various SportScotland panels. Rachel has delivered speeches at numerous national conferences throughout the year and the highlight of this very busy year for Rachel was being chairperson of the Young Scot Awards judging panel and giving the opening speech at the Young Scot Awards 2015 at the Usher Hall in Edinburgh.
[image: image6.jpg]Maodel United Nations Conference
George Watson's College, Edinburgh 3

L pd i
' L N




There was further national success for Penicuik High School pupils this year. Congratulations to Rachel Law, Heather Reid and Kirsten Watret for winning the Brewin Dolphin Scottish Cup with Murrayfield Wanderers. All three girls contributed to a fantastic season and are looking forward to continuing their development in rugby next year.
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Fraser Wilson has had a very successful season competing in the 13-14 year old boys’ classification in swimming. Fraser won 9 Gold medals and was awarded Overall Winner in the East District Championships, won 4 National Championship titles and a Bronze in the 100m Backcrawl event at the Scottish Schools' Championships.
Golf Champions

This year's Midlothian golf league took place over 5 games at Broomieknowe, Glencorse and Newbattle. Our team played well throughout the year, through rain, wind and occasional sunshine to a nail biting finish against St David's. When all scores were calculated we beat them by half a stableford point, to retain the league trophy for the third consecutive year. Many congratulations to our team and here's to another superb year next session.

We Will Rock You!

Back in early September, the idea of ‘We Will Rock You’ appeared somewhat ambitious to say the least. A prestigious London musical, brought to Penicuik High’s Assembly Hall? But as the weeks went by, everything began to come together. To people’s astonished eyes marvellous works of art like the props and backdrops were meticulously crafted. The Art department were a tremendous help to the overall realism, professionalism and aesthetics of the musical. The wonderful music teachers – Mrs Murphy and Mrs McIntosh - worked so hard, along with everyone involved, to bring this fantasy into reality!
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‘I remember shaking with nerves as I stumbled my way through under-rehearsed lines and half of “I Want To Break Free”. Since then I haven’t looked back. This, as cheesy as it sounds, has been the most amazing experience of my life. I met so many lovely people and forged new friendships, gained confidence in my singing, acting (and dancing, if you can believe it) and relished in the rush of adrenalin from performing in front of hundreds. I would not change anything, only that I wish it never had to end.  Just as a last note, massive congratulations to everyone who was involved - both performances were spectacular’! 

Fraser Jamieson S6
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Staffing

We bid farewell at the end of session to a number of staff who are leaving us.  Ms McCole, Dr Craig, Ms Reed, Ms MacDonald, Mr Gristwood and Mr Campbell are all moving on to pastures new after the holidays and we wish them all every success.
Senior Prefect Team 2015-16
Head Girl 


Head Boy



Rachel Law 


Adam Kennedy
 

Deputy Head Girls 

Caitlin Andrew, Gemma Spencer and  Lara Mega

Deputy Head Boys 

Harry Donnelly, James Hulligan and Billy Smith

Liddell House Captains 
Andrew Foley, Carron Millar, Kieran Fergusson and Abigail McGarry

Clerk Maxwell House Captains
Johanna Murray, Louise Tucker, Hannah Davenport and Rhona Malcolm

Senior Prefects
Ellen Meehan, Kristy Reid, Callum MacKenzie, Harry Gladstone,
Lewis Booth, Owen Hardy, Callum Whitlie and George Hulme
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IKEA Competition

The Midlothian IKEA design competition was run for the 15th year this year. The competition is open to all Design and Technology pupils in Midlothian. We are happy to report that the winner of the Higher Design and Manufacture category was Euan Anderson for his guitar stool. Euan’s prize included a week of work experience with the design team at IKEA. Congratulations also to Cameron McNeill who came second in the N5 Design and Manufacture section.

Eco-schools News
Pupils from S2 to S6 presented a submission to Dugald McGilp of Eco-schools Scotland who has confirmed that we will be awarded our third Green Flag shortly.
Examination results

SQA examination results will be posted out to all pupils to arrive on Tuesday 5 August 2015.
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Awards Ceremony 

We celebrated a very successful awards ceremony on Monday 8 June with a packed Assembly Hall and a table laden with prizes for every subject area. Our guest of honour for the evening was Mr Kenneth Lawrie, Chief Executive of  Midlothian Council.

Duke of Edinburgh Award

We have had another successful year with 10 Bronze and 11 Silver awards being presented at the Prize Giving Ceremony. Sixteen students completed their assessed expedition at Bronze level in May in unexpectedly good weather, for once the sun shone at the right time (well it didn’t rain too much!).

The ‘Magnificent Seven’ Silver students have completed their practice expedition and would have wished for some clouds as they trekked across the Border Hills during the three day Scottish Summer. They will be doing their assessed expedition in September.

Many thanks to all the members of staff who have given freely of their time to make this possible. I will be looking for more intrepid explorers in the new session and may be able to offer some Gold places for the first time – watch this space……………!

Mr Merson
Space School

George Hulme (new 6L2) was one of the hundred applicants from around 500 to be selected to attend Space School. The event at Strathclyde University ran from 14 to 19 June. Activities included building and launching model rockets; conversations with and lectures from International Space Station astronauts Tom Marshburn and Douglas Wheelock as well as NASA engineer Heather Paul. The "Big Project" entailed designing a product for a key area that would work in the microgravity of orbit - such as Team White's "Sit-up-a-lot" (to maintain those space abs!). George enjoyed the experience, especially as he was a contributor to Team White which was pronounced team of the week. 

George has also been selected for a Nuffield Placement at Heriot Watt University during which he will be working on a Scottish carbon
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footprint calculator. George hopes that he can share the experiences gained to inspire other Penicuik High School Scientists to apply in future years.
Golden Ticket Winners
Congratulations to Hannah Davidson, Lindsay Sweeting, Aimee Gorrie and Holly Ferguson for winning the Borders Railway Golden Ticket competition, allowing them to be some of the first people to ride on the soon to be re-opened new Borders rail line. They produced a wonderful little video taking inspiration from the poem Night Mail by WH Auden. 
Mrs Margaret Foster and Mrs Joan Smith have also been awarded golden tickets having been nominated for their long service to the school by 
Mr Saffhill. We hope you all enjoy your trip.
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British Science Week
During British Science week we celebrated the life of James Clerk Maxwell with a talk to S2 from our local STEM ambassadors Prof. Tom Stevenson of the Museum of Communication, Kath and Robert Hill and Benjie. This was followed on the evening of 20 March by a celebration of the great man. This included renditions of his musical compositions from Andy and Flora Munro (the former will be better known to some as Mr Boom) and from Penicuik students. We rounded off our light themed week the next day with a spectacular viewing of the solar eclipse. Room 53 was awash with pinhole cameras, eclipse glasses and welding lenses though at 9.34am perfect, partial cloud provided us with spectacular views and intact retinas.
Gemma Spencer - Sutton Trust US Programme
Gemma Spencer (new 6C1) has been selected to participate in this summer's Sutton Trust US Programme. This is a highly prestigious programme. Gemma was one of 150 pupils selected as one of the UK's most talented state school students. The programme will provide Gemma with the opportunity to experience US cultures and higher education first hand through a week-long programme at Yale, Harvard and also in New York! She has worked very hard to achieve this and the school is proud of her achievements. Well done Gemma and good luck in the summer.

Congratulations to our Leavers

As a school we bade farewell to our leavers at a very enjoyable leavers evening. This event, which can only take place through the very generous support of the Parents’ Association, is the school’s formal goodbye to those pupils who leave at the end of each session. We were able to present each pupil with a commemorative gift as they move on from school. 
Go4SET winners
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Congratulations to the Go4SET challenge winners representing Penicuik High School. 

The competition, which is run by the Go4SET Engineering Development Trust, gives 12-14 year olds the opportunity to work with a support company during 10 weeks to create a project, at the end of which they will have a completed product to present. The latest project focused on improving technology for managing finance. 

Our team consisted of 6 S2 pupils and we were mentored by Tracey Allen who works for BT.  Our winning idea was a band which can be scanned to pay for items. The band is connected to an app on the user’s phone. Our design was aimed particularly at younger children on holiday as it is simple, practical and it gives the children a sense of responsibility as well as the chance to practice managing budgeting effectively.

Throughout the project we picked up a range of new skills. Most importantly, we learnt that teamwork and time management would be crucial points, if we wanted to achieve a good end product.  

The 10 weeks, though they were packed with lots of hard work, were definitely worth it and each of us immensely enjoyed them. We would like to thank the judging panel for choosing us to be the winning team, as
we know it must have been an extremely difficult decision – there were so many good entries. Go4SET gives school children a wonderful opportunity which we would strongly recommend to others.  As well as winning the Go4SET challenge we also were graduated as an Industrial Cadet.

RSA Schools Art Award 2015

Erin Scratcherd (new 3C1) was awarded second prize in the Junior category (S1 & S2) of the RSA Schools Art Award, Scotland’s most prestigious art award for school pupils.  This annual competition has no particular theme but there is an emphasis on skills of observation and interpretation with the judges, including the president of the RSA, awarding prizes for work which displays energy, creativity and originality.  It also provides an opportunity for pupils to prove themselves as the very best of Scotland’s creative talent.  

Erin's award winning piece was a portrait of her granddad created with pens in response to a homework task where she was asked to draw a portrait of a member of her family. Erin and her mum attended a prize giving ceremony and lunch held at the RSA Gallery in Edinburgh in March where she collected a framed certificate along with her award. Part of her prize included the opportunity to visit the gallery with a group of 23 of her peers for a guided tour of the New Contemporaries exhibition and to celebrate her achievement.  Her work was then featured in the Midlothian Secondary Schools’ Exhibition in Dalkeith at the beginning of June.
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Well done Erin
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S1 Bannockburn Trip
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In February, the whole of S1 enjoyed a history trip to the brand new state of the art interactive £9million Bannockburn Centre.  Students had to dawn 3D glasses and got the chance to view the battle from a life size perspective. We witnessed the two kings, Edward II and Robert the Bruce and pupils got to appreciate how Robert’s winning tactics in 1314 changed the course of Scottish history.  Pupils also got to take part in the battle simulation and had a chance to see how successful their tactics would have been in medieval warfare. In addition to this, students were taken outside to see the monument and to practice some military drills including the schiltron formation. 
History/Technologies study Trip to Munich
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From the 22-26 June the History and Technologies departments combined for an action packed study trip to Munich, Germany. Students enjoyed a full day in Nuremberg where they visited the Nazi Rally grounds and the scenes of the Nuremberg trials. We also visited the Hoffbrauhous and walked along the same path that Hitler had taken in his unsuccessful 1923 Munich Putsch. Pupils also had time to reflect on the terror and fear of the Nazi State as we visited the first concentration camp in Dachau. From a technological perspective we visited BMW Welt to see some of the most up to date cars and motorbikes. Pupils were impressed with the Olympic Park, which hosted the 1972 games and how modern it still looked. We spent some time in the world’s largest technology museum, the Deutsches Museum. Finally we had a tour of the Allianz Arena, the home of Bayern Munich. Munich has so much to see and do but pupils did get some downtime enjoying the sun in the Englischer Garten. We were also very good customers of the local Ice Cafes for delicious ice cream. All in all, it was a truly Wunderbar experience! 

[image: image16.jpg]


[image: image17.jpg]



Model United Nations Conference at George Watson’s College
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On the weekend of the 13-15 March students successfully took part in the Model United Nations Conference in George Watson’s College for the 5th year in a row. This year we represented The Democratic People’s Republic of Korea. The pupils relished the extremities of policies that they could lean towards and were quick to make alliances with other rogue nations. During the weekend, the delegates also had a chance to attend some guest lectures, including one on the growing tensions between Russia and the West. There was the famous ceilidh on the Saturday night where the youngsters, and those not quite so young, danced the night away. As always the pupils debated well and came away from the weekend with new friendships and a deeper understanding of global issues. 

Erasmus+ Visits

Our first group of staff and students visited College Charles Suran in Boulogne-sur-Gesse in France in March. The visit focused on the theme of our project which is Our Community. We experienced great hospitality from our hosts and new friends were made by all. In May a second group visited Koszalin in Poland where again staff and pupils were made very welcome. Our next visit is to Oviedo in Spain in September.
Procedures for reporting absences

We request that all parents follow the established procedures for reporting pupil absences, i.e. phoning the school office on each day of absence, preferably prior to the start of the school day.  Medical and dental appointments should be notified to the school office for entry in the diary, and asking permission for time off in term time should be done through a letter to the head teacher with a request for the time off giving dates and reasons for the absence.  
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School Dress Code

Our school dress code which is:

· White shirt or blouse

· School tie

· Black trousers or skirt (please ensure that this is of a modest and respectable length)
· Black shoes

· Black V neck jumper or cardigan

· All pupils should bring a bag with all necessary equipment for school.

For PE we would like to suggest that students wear the following:  Plain white T-shirt (no logos) Jogging trousers (no combat style trousers) or shorts and training shoes.
As you are buying your children their clothes for returning to school in August can I please ask that you follow the school dress code and NOT the advice of your son or daughter. We have made our dress code simple, affordable and practical to make sure that all pupils can adhere to it. This year we have had a number of girls turning up to school in short skirts and leggings that are inappropriate for school, can I ask for your support in ensuring that they are of a respectable length.


Happy Holidays

Can I finish by wishing you all a very warm and sunny summer holiday and we look forward to seeing out pupils again on Wednesday 19 August for the start of the new session.
Mark Edie

Head Teacher
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